
Upper Deverills Parish Council
9 Beech Grove, Warminster, Wiltshire, BA12 0AB Tel: 01985 213436

Chairman: Miss Louise Stratton Clerk Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM

Minutes of the meeting of the Upper Deverills Parish Council held at the village hall Kingston Deverill on Wednesday 14th January 2015 at 6.30pm.

Present: Councillors, Miss Louise Stratton, Mr Ranald Blue, Mr Colin Hirons, Mr Richard Cousens and Mr Robin Greenwood.
In attendance: The Parish Clerk Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM, 9 members of the public were present.
Public Question Time
Manor Farm.
A presentation was given by David Pardoe from Humberts on the strategic review prepared on the behalf of the Trustees of Manor Farm, Kingston Deverill.
Mr Pardoe asked the Parish Council if it could consider how it would like to engage on the future plans. Councillor Ranald Blue agreed that they, the Parish Council would discuss this, and get back to Mr Pardoe.   
Mr David Stratton commented on the fact that the most recent housing stock was built 30 years ago and the rest of the housing has not been ungraded for many years, of which some are now not fit for purpose. This obviously needs to be addressed. He also mentioned the possibility of moving the centre of operations for the farm, from its current location, and that this would have a potential impact on vehicle movements, but would also be dependent on better mobile and internet access. 
Kingston Deverill Development.

Mr Tony Nicklin addressed Council; he thanked the Parish Council for providing the village hall to give his presentation. He gave feedback from his meeting and mentioned the figures from the Housing Survey and Parish Plan. He described the development and the social housing element.  He will come back to the Parish Council following his planning pre application meeting with Wiltshire Council.  He left a document depicting the proposed development for the Clerk to circulate. 
Monkton Deverill Flood Drainage.

Councillor Ranald Blue was asked by a parishioner for feedback from his meeting with the Land Drainage Engineer. Councillor Ranald Blue informed the parishioner that he is still trying to arrange a meeting with the Land Drainage Engineer, and relevant parishioners to move the issue forward. 
Deverills Mini Festival.
Mr Richard Munro spoke on an application for a grant of £200.00 towards the Deverills Mini Festival that had been put forward to Council. There would be two main events a Rural Touring Festival and a Concert; he is seeking funding for both these events, other funding was being sought from other groups.
14/126 Acceptance of apologies for absence 
Resolved: none given
14/127 Chairman’s announcements

Resolved:  none to give
14/128 Dispensations

Resolved: none requested
14/129 Declarations of interest, members to declare any interest they may have in agenda items that accord with the requirements of the relevant authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulation 2012 (SI 2012/1464) (NB this does not preclude any later declarations) 
Resolved: none received
14/130 Exclusion of the Press and Public Standing Order #1c 
Resolved: not required
14/131To receive and sign the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on12th November  2014 and 3rd December 2014 Planning Meeting (Previously circulated) LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1) Blue 
 Resolved: that they were a true record of the meeting, Proposed Councillor Ranald Blue Seconded Councillor Robin Greenwood
14/132 Planning – For Comment 
14/11278/FUL Riverford, 93 Monkton Deverill BA12 7EU

Proposal: Single Storey Side Extension

Resolved: supported
14/11631/FUL Deep Water Cottage 16 Whitepitts Kingston Deverill BA12 7HD

Proposal: Enlarge and alter garage building.

Resolved: supported
Planning Decisions

14/10157/FUL Proposal: Extension to existing 2 bedroom dwelling over 2 storeys to create a 4 bedroom family house.

Location: 75 Monkton Deverill Warminster BA12 7EX
Decision: Approve with Conditions

Application: 14/08857/FUL

Location: Littlemead Brixton Deverill Warminster Wiltshire BA12 7EJ

Proposal: Single storey extension and porch to side and front elevations: minor internal alterations.

Decision: Approve with Conditions
14/09196/FUL

Location: Lower Pertwood Farm Hindon Salisbury Wiltshire SP3 6TA Proposal:  Conversion of garage and store to form additional bedroom, ensuite and dining room, internal alteration to planning permission 13/02562/FUL.

Decision: Approve with Conditions
Resolved: to note the above decisions reported, the Clerk was instructed to seek clarification on Wiltshire Councils policy on modern structure extensions, to old buildings in a conservation area and its standing on modern structures as the recent decision on application 14/09196/FUL seems to ignore the AONB plan. 
14/133 Wessex Water Corfe Mullen Transfer Scheme 

Resolved: Councillor Colin Hirons reported that he had no update to give.
14/134 Parish Steward - Highways
Resolved: Councillor Ranald Blue reported on his meeting with Imogen Dallimore the Community Co-ordinator and the list of works highlighted to her. Many of the items are still to be actioned. An issue on the Hindon road with a verge that has been destroyed by a tractor was discussed. Councillor Colin Hirons informed the meeting that he would contact Wessex Water to see if this could be addressed by them.
Councillor Ranald Blue also reported that he had corresponded to the Warminster Area Board re speed indicator devices but had not received a reply as yet.
.
Culverts Monkton Deverill 

Councillor Ranald Blue updated Council on the recent correspondence and his proposal for a meeting with the Land Drainage Engineer and Area Highways Engineer. The parishioner concerned with the issue had spoken to Councillor Ranald Blue and would be contacting Wiltshire Council.
14/135 Community Resilience Plan/ Flood Plan
Resolved: Councillor Richard Cousens reported that he had identified two possible Flood Wardens and that he would speak with them to gauge their interest in becoming Wardens.  Councillor Louise Stratton spoke on the reinstatement of the River Action Group.  She also stated that once Flood Wardens had been identified for each village she would call a meeting for all the Wardens.
14/136 Community Emergency Plan

Resolved: to note that the Clerk had not received any names from Councillors. Councillors agreed they would contact the Clerk in the next month with contact details of those vulnerable people within their areas, to pass on to Kelly Murray-Fagan at Scottish and Southern Energy Power Distribution (SSEPD.
14/137 Working Shoots – Noise Issues
Resolved: Councillor Ranald Blue reported on the issues highlighted to him by parishioners in Brixton Deverill about the frequency of shooting within the Brixton Deverill area and the concern this is causing some parishioners. Councillors decided that if the shoots could be contacted to supply dates of their activities these could be placed on the noticeboards to pre warn parishioners. This info would help Parishioner to decide whether they wished to use rights of ways that might be affected by the local shoot.  Councillor Louise Stratton informed Council that she would contact the shoots to obtain this information for next year.
14/138 Parish Plan

Resolved: Noted that two Councillors had still not actioned their priority list. The Councillors who had still to action their priority list agreed to provide the Clerk with the information she required to create the prioritised list for the next meeting.
14/139 Noticeboards

Resolved: Councillor Louise Stratton informed Council that she would follow up her agreed action to arrange for the repair the Noticeboard in Kingston Deverill. (Faulty door no longer locks). 
14/140 Monkton Green Bench

Resolved: Council approved the procurement of a Fir Log Bench, to replace the existing bench, which had fallen into disrepair. The Clerk briefed Council that acquiring the bench would not increase the Parish Council’s annual insurance premium.  Council noted that the Clerk would add the bench to the Risk Assessment and Health and Safety Check Sheet, actioned by Councillor Colin Hirons. Council approved the quotation of £150.00 for the purchase and fitting of the bench.  It was agreed that the Log Seat be installed before the quotation date ended in March. Proposed Councillor Louise Stratton seconded Councillor Colin Hirons.
14/141 Standing Orders update Filming, Photography and Audio Recording 

Standing Orders Draft Amendments
Resolved: to approve and adopt the draft Standing Orders approved at the November meeting with the inclusion below: Proposed Councillor Ranald Blue Seconded Councillor Louise Stratton.
Filming, Photographing, recording, broadcasting or transmitting the proceedings of a meeting by any means is permitted. A person may not orally report or comment about a meeting as it takes place if he is present at the meeting of a parish council or its committees but otherwise may:
A) Film, photograph or make an audio recording of a meeting;

B) Use any other means for enabling persons not present to see or hear proceedings at a meeting of a parish council as it takes place or later.

C) Report or comment on the proceedings in writing during or after a meeting or orally report or comment after the meeting.
14/142 VAT Claim

Resolved: noted that the Clerk is monitoring the VAT.
14/143 Bank Mandate

Resolved:  noted Councillor Louise Stratton was still to give the completed Bank Mandate to the Clerk.
14/144 Internet Banking

Resolved: noted a report from the Clerk on her findings from the Clerks Forum re the use of a highly recommended internet banking service tailored to Parish & Town Councils. Council discussed its concern re the Co-operative Bank and the issues it was having. Council agreed that now was the time to think about changing its Banking Provider. Council agreed to change its provider and instructed the Clerk to close the account and arrange to have the funds transferred to the suggested provider. Council discussed the internal systems of control to be put in to place if this system was used and agreed that it was content that the suggested system was a sound and robust system. Council agreed to use the highlighted internet banking group and approved the system of control. Proposed Councillor Ranald Blue Seconded Councillor Louise Stratton.

14/145 Approval and signing of the Parish Accounts 
Resolved: approved the accounts brought to the meeting. These were signed by Councillor Louise Stratton
14/146 Payments`

Resolved: reviewed and approved the items of expenditure listed below and note the receipt of income: LGA 1972 s150 (5)
Invoice Wages LGA 1972 s111      





  £352.40

Travelling LGA 1972 s111 







  £ 10.80
Postage Reimbursement LGA 1972 s111 




  £    8.76

Heat & Light etc LGA 1972 s111



 


  £ 16.26
Stationary plus LGA 1972 s111






  £ 26.35
HMRC reimbursement LGA 1973 s111





  £ 70.40
Receipts
Interest









  £      .70 
Quarterly Budget Report 
Resolved: noted and approved the Quarterly budget to date, prepared by the Clerk. 

General Reserves
Resolved: to set the retained funds (risk & contingency funding) at £3350.00. 

Draft Budget
Resolved: discussed the draft budgets presented to Council. It noted the projects that were required for the 2015/2016 period within the parish, it discussed the thoughts re contributing to the Highways Flooding but dismissed this as it was Wiltshire Councils responsibility to provide adequate highways infrastructure. 
The request for an increase in contribution from £7.50 to £8.00 a month to Maiden Bradley Parish Council for the use of the Laptop, printer, IT support, pat testing and general Office equipment was approved. Council noted that Maiden Bradley had made provision in its 2015/2016 budget to replace the Laptop. 
The grants required by the Groups and Clubs in the parish and the running costs of the Parish Council were discussed. It was agreed to approve the following grants, to be presented at the May meeting, the Cricket Club for £1000.00, Deverills Players for £200.00, Village Hall £200.00, Parish News £212.00, Good Neighbour Co-ordinator and to set aside in the budget £80.00 for the Poppy Appeal. 
The Clerk highlighted to Council that the Internal Audit report she held for the last financial year had stated the Clerk was contacted on the scale point’s structure for her wages and so the percentage system approved previously was not correct. The Clerk apologised for this issue. It was approved that the Internal Auditors comment was adhered to and an adjustment was made for this. The Clerk would put a note in her personnel file so that this was considered in the future. 
The final Precept request was approved at £6510.00 with the Grant received from the Government of £47.94, this would give a total of £6557.94 the figure for the Parish Council part of the Council tax Invoice for a band D property would therefore be £38.79 for the year, 0.26 pence less than for the 2014/2015 period. As Parish Councils do not have any other means of raising revenue, it was agreed that a sound budget for future planning needed to be considered and it was felt that this budget would fulfil the Parish Councils commitments for the 2015/2016 year.
Proposed Councillor Louise Stratton Seconded Councillor Ranald Blue.
14/147 Clerk’s Report
Institute of Local Council Managers

Resolved: noted that the Clerk has been nominated for a further year as the representative for smaller councils for the Institute. Any costs for these meetings, is covered by the Institute and the Clerk attends in her own time.

National Association of Local Councils

Resolved: noted that the Clerk had been appointed to the Smaller Councils Committee and will be attending 4 meetings in London in the coming year. These will be funded by NALC and the Clerk attends in her own time.

University of Gloucestershire Community Governance: Local Council Management 

Resolved: noted that the Clerk had been accepted on the level 4 Community Governance course. The course will start on the 5th February 2015. The Clerk will action the work alongside her parish work and is self-funding the course. The course is part of her continual professional development. Council agreed to support the Clerk through the course.
Clerks Holiday

Resolved: approved the Clerk taking 5 hours lieu time during the ½ term School Holiday break. 16th February 2015 to the 20th February 2015 

14/148 Meetings for Councillors to consider attending
Wiltshire Association of Local Councils Annual General Meeting

Resolved: noted the meeting date and time.

Wiltshire Council Meeting Setting the 2015 Budget for Wiltshire Council Services - the challenges facing local government

Resolved: noted the meeting date and time.

14/149 Correspondence received
Longbridge Deverill & Crockerton Parish Council

Resolved: The Clerk confirmed that she had contacted the Parish Plan Working Party and they had stated that ownership of the documents now sits with the Parish Council. The Clerk had received confirmation of approval from three Councillors but still required two Councillors to approve the use of the document by Longbridge Deverill & Crockerton Parish Council. Councillors approved the release of the document to Longbridge Deverill & Crockerton Parish Council. 

Good Neighbour Co coordinator Funding

Resolved: Council had considered the request within its budget and so confirmed the grant to the Good neighbour scheme of £100.00. To be awarded at the May Annual Parish meeting.
Victim Support Wiltshire

Resolved: noted the correspondence, declined to support Victim Support with a grant. 
Wiltshire Citizens Advice 
Resolved: noted the correspondence, declined to support Wiltshire Citizens Advice with a grant. 

Parish Polls

Resolved: noted the consultation. Council supported the proposed changes and instructed the Clerk send in its support to the below suggestions.

Central Government are consulting on their intentions to modernise Parish Poll regulations.  The consultation seeks the views of the public, local authorities and the parish sector on: 

•
The trigger (the number or proportion of electors required to demand a poll).
•
The voting arrangements for parish polls.
•
The questions on which a poll can be held.
•
Consequential related matters.
Public Consultation - Cost of Policing 2015- 16

Resolved: noted the public consultation on the cost of policing in 2015-16. That the Police Commission was considering an increase of £3.06 per year, or 6p per week, for the average home (Band D property).  The increase is to help reduce the impact of significant central government grant reductions on policing and crime services in Wiltshire and Swindon.

Wiltshire Community Infrastructure Levy examination and further consultation 

Resolved: noted the correspondence from Allister Cunningham Wiltshire Council Associate Director, Economic Development & Planning re the next steps in the preparation of Wiltshire’s Community Infrastructure Levy - a tariff system that allows local authorities to raise funds from developers to contribute towards the funding of infrastructure to support growth.

AONB
Resolved: to note the below reply, and that the Deverills Mini Festival would benefit from being advertised through this medium, the Clerk was instructed to inform Richard Munro.

Information from Cranborne Chase AONB - Promoting Parishes

In October, all 102 Parish Clerks in the parishes that make up the AONB were contacted to see if parishes wanted to work more closely with the AONB.  We had a total of 14 responses from town and parish councils within the AONB.  Those that responded have had an entry created for their parish on our new in-development website, with a link through to their main website, parish magazine, and community shop where relevant.  We will promote major parish events on the homepage of our website, and in our events pages.   Community shops will go onto our interactive map.  Over the last year, we have had over 9,000 visits to the website, so we hope this will be a useful resource to you. Thank you. 
Wiltshire Fire & Rescue Service

Resolved: noted that the Clerk had replied to the Warminster Station Manager with a copy of the Community Emergency Plan and updated the Manager with the fact that the Clerk has met with the previous Station Manager to go through the present plan. The Manager has thanked the Clerk for the update and a copy of the plan.

All other email correspondence received by the Clerk that had been emailed or posted to Councillors was noted. A list can be requested from the Clerk, if required.
WALC December Newsletter 2014

Local Youth Network co-ordination group dates
Realis Futures Eco Furniture
Wiltshire Core Strategy - Report on the Examination into the Wiltshire Core Strategy

Parish Council Guide on Affordable Housing

News from Warminster Our Community Matters 

Wiltshire Intelligencer

Wiltshire Council Parish Newsletters 

14/150 Parish Clerks Delegated Powers LGA 1972 s101 
None used 

14/151 Notice of items to be taken into consideration at the next meeting 
Resolved: Councillors would check their Register of Interests are up to date and report back to the next meeting that they had reviewed their entry, Review Insurance Provision re assets and responsibilities, Lone and Isolated Working Policy.  The Clerk was requested to pull off copies of the planning application concerning Keysley Farm, with reference to the landscaping associated with the construction of the two latest storage facilities, so this could be reviewed and discussed.

14/152 Items for Parish Newsletter & Notice Boards 

Resolved: A copy of the Minutes, and that the date of the next meeting was advertised in the Parish News, no other items were highlighted.
14/153 Date of the next meeting 

Resolved - Wednesday 11th March 2015 is the date of the next Full Council meeting will take place at 6.30pm. All will be welcome.

The meeting finished at 2000 hrs.
Members of the Council considered the foregoing matters in consideration of their duties: Equal Opportunities (race, gender, sexual orientation, marital status and any disability); Crime and Disorder; health and Safety, and Human Rights.
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